S1004 Annual Meeting

Minutes

September 27 and 28, 2006


The S1004 Annual Meeting was hosted by Bruce Wilson and University of Minnesota in Minneapolis on September 27-28, 2006.  The City of Minneapolis was a wonderful setting to have this energetic group meet and discuss their progress on attaining the S1004 project goals.  The accommodations were top notch as were the food and spirits.


The meeting was very productive.  After an enthusiastic welcome from Bruce Wilson where he took full advantage of the University’s advanced technologies in aerial photography to give the group a grand tour of the City and surrounding metropolis.  Raphael Munoz-Carpena discussed the special collection of six papers that the S1004 Committee produced for Transactions of ASABE.  This was a tremendous accomplishment for the S1004 Committee in assembling teams to write these manuscripts and working with ASABE to quickly publish this collection of work.  Raphael gave a brief overview of each paper and discussed the research needs that the authors of these papers uncovered.  These papers will serve as references for many researchers and will be used to justify research agendas at the experiment station level and to granting agencies.  Raphael’s efforts in making this special collection of papers a reality were greatly appreciated by the Committee.


Although a representative from CSREES was not present at the meeting, Mike O’Neill and Lisa Duranick provided information to share with the group.  I presented the PowerPoint presentation that Mike and Lisa had given at the summer meeting of the USDA CSREES Committee for Shared Leadership (CSL) in Water Quality.  The focus of this presentation was CSREES’s need to better document impact to the Office of Management and Budget and how the land grant universities that are receiving Hatch, 406 and NRI funding can help in this endeavor.  A lengthy spirited discussion followed and at times, it looked as if the group was going to kill the messenger (me).  But in the end, the discussion was very productive and the idea of better documenting impact became an underlying theme to the meeting.  The Committee will certainly take this message home and help spread the work on the need to better document impact.


Next, Phil Barnes, Chair of the Development Committee, led a discussion on the continuation of this multi-state project.  Phil provided the group with a draft pre-proposal, which was due by September 30, 2006.  A heated discussion ensued regarding the title of the new project – does the title include “TMDL” or not.  In the end, TMDL was put in the title.  There was some discussion on the objectives of the new project but once Roland Mote told the group that the objectives could be modified in the final proposal, the group agreed to submit the pre-proposal, as is, with only a slight change in the title.


The afternoon was dedicated to state reports.  Many of the Committee members brought powerpoint presentations, which will be posted on the S1004 web site.  It was invigorating to see the Committee members so excited about the work they are doing in each of their states.  Ideas were shared, future collaborations were discussed, and recommendations for potential collaboration with colleagues outside the S1004 Committee that are doing complimentary research were shared.  The Committee members also gave some thought to better documenting impact of their TMDL related efforts in their individual states, often reflecting on the discussions that occurred in the morning on this topic.  In the end, we all realized that it was naive to think that the Committee members could keep their reports under 10 minutes.  There was simply too much good work that needed to be shared.  Wouldn’t be interesting if we could figure out a way to calculate how much money was saved this afternoon by this group of people sharing ideas?  With researchers learning from each other, thus avoiding duplication of the work of others, and instead building upon each other’s efforts.  And how would this cost saving be related to miles of streams where water quality will be improved?

Sharing of ideas and talk of collaboration went into the evening as we had the opportunity to spend some time in small groups, sampling the local delicacies at the local Indian restaurant, micro-brewery, and even at a Twins game.  

The morning of the second day began with election of new officers.  Actually, Indrajeet volunteered to be the secretary elect and we were all grateful.  The next topic was the location of next year’s meeting.  The incoming Committee Chair, Brian Benham, graciously volunteered to host the next meeting at Virginia Tech.  With a discussion on how we could have our meeting on Thursday and Friday and follow with a social mixer on Saturday, namely a tailgate party and the Committee helping Brian cheer on the Virginia Tech Hokies. 

The remainder of the morning was spent discussion collaboration on a proposal for a National Facilitation 406 Project.  In the past, Mike O’Neill had indicated to me that he was interested in a group working to synthesize the Conservation Effects Assessment Projects (CEAP).  Last week, when I mentioned that S1004 would be ideal for the work, he agreed and a suggested the group prepare a proposal for a National Facilitation 406 Project.  A lengthy discussion was held on the idea; what the proposal should address, who should be involved, would it only focus on synthesizing CEAP, is it tied back into TMDLs.  In the end, Dan Storm agreed to lead the effort with support from several of the Committee members.  Later that afternoon, I ran into Dan at the airport.  He was staring off into the distance, deep in thought.  In his lap was a pad, he had already begun writing the proposal.

It is important to note that the meeting attendees included only one economist, Art Stoeker.  I felt his input in the discussions was very valuable especially when we spoke of water quality trading, modeling to better locate BMPs within a watershed, and cost benefit analysis of TMDL development.

The meeting was a great success and I believe many of the Committee members left with a feeling of excitement looking forward to the next year.  I will be preparing the final report during the next 30-days.  Please send me your individual state reports and remember to spend a few minutes thinking about how you can document your impact.  Thank you.  

